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SANBORNTON BOARD OF SELECTMEN’S MINUTES

August 10, 2011 

Town Office


The Board of Selectmen meet at the Town Offices on Wednesday, August 10, 2011 at 6:30 p.m. Selectmen in attendance were Karen Ober, Guy Giunta and Dave Nickerson. TA Veloski was also present.  
   











PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE – All in attendance recited the pledge of allegiance.


1.0  Public Comment – None at this time.     





 

 
 



2.0  Town Hall – Right of Way (ROW) – Chair Nickerson stated the Board has discussed the right-of-way and been to the property to review the Cormier's proposal again. Chair Nickerson stated Assessing Assistant Jutton has done some deed research in regards to the original ROW (1942) and a decision that was made by the ZBA. Chair Nickerson noted the map the Town has is current and the boundary pins have been located. Chair Nickerson stated the Board likes the idea to change the ROW where the Cormier's would like it but the BOS can not, unless it has Town Meeting approval or a Lot Line Adjustment with compensation to the Town & Town Meeting approval. Chair Nickerson stated the BOS is not opposed to either idea and would support the Cormier's at Town Meeting. Kip Cormier stated he would prefer to own the property, to take the liability away. Chair Nickerson noted the BOS would work with the Cormiers. Mr. Cormier noted that he is willing to wait but would have to check with the Bodwells and know the price.  Chair Nickerson replied the price would not be very much and requested that Mr. Cormier's Attorney contact the Town's Attorney. Selectman Ober asked if they would be willing to use the existing ROW to start building and Mr. Cormier replied no, its too risky. Chair Nickerson noted the Historic District Commission may want to give their blessing as well.   
















  




 

3.0  Police Department – Chief Hankard – Chief Hankard stated they have been busy with the Laconia burglaries hitting Town but a good thing to come out of the situation was the press release that alerted residents to lock their doors, which is exactly what they wanted. Chief Hankard informed the Board that he was contacted by a man at Leighton Estates, in order to form a Neighborhood Watch Group and would be meeting with residents in the area on Saturday. Chief Hankard noted he has received information from the Town of Belmont’s Chief on how to organize the group. Chief Hankard stated this will keep up awareness and bring the Police Department & residents closer, which he feels is a great thing. Chief Hankard stated he has purchased ammunition at $100 dollars less than anticipated. Chief Hankard reported that they hosted a taser training, to reduce the Officers costs for the class and the department was given extra supplies after the training was complete, so I will be looking to host more trainings.  Chief Hankard was asked to check with Recreation Director Lonergan regarding the locking time of the gates at Hermit Lake. 





 



  



























4.0  Public Hearing to accept $5,000 dollars for the Water Quality Study – Chair Nickerson opened the Public Hearing at 7:03 p.m. and stated the hearing would remain open until 7:30 p.m. or so, for public comment. The Public Hearing was closed at 7:50 p.m. (after the Fire Department report) without any comments made. Chair Nickerson made a motion to accept $5,000 dollars from the Lakes Region Clear Water Association for a water quality study.  Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously.














5.0  Fire Department – Chief Dexter – Chief Dexter informed that he would officially be a Sanbornton resident by tomorrow, if all goes as planned and the Board congratulated him. Chief Dexter reported that “Car #1” is now in service and he is getting the information to auction the old command car at White Farm. Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow Chief Dexter to proceed with selling the old command car at the White Farm. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Chief Dexter stated he would be emailing the BOS with the department's activities for the month, tracking seasonal burn permits and conducting safety inspections. The BOS signed a Personnel Action Form for Jaime Pelletier as a firefighter, who will be working nights and training during the day. Chief Dexter requested vacation time for September to get married and the Board approved. Chief Dexter reported that he is still working on the signage issue/project.  Chief Dexter requested permission to apply for the Fire Act Grant, in order to improve/upgrade the Town's dry hydrants and maybe use some of the funding for the Tanker. Chief Dexter informed the Board that a committee has been formed to draft the tanker's design specifications and another committee was formed to change/modify the department's Standard Operating Procedures (SOP's). Chair Nickerson asked Chief Dexter to check with Finance Officer McGee regarding the funds available in the tanker CRF ($50K). The BOS agreed that Chief Dexter could proceed with applying for the grant. Cisterns vs. dry hydrants was briefly discussed. Chief Dexter noted the renovations at Sant Bani are going well.  








6.0  Department of Public Works – Director Thayer -  The Board of Selectman presented DPW Director with a plaque expressing their appreciation for five faithful years of service. Tags vs. Bags – Director Thayer stated he is looking into supplying tags for the Transfer Station vs. colored bags. Chair Nickerson stated he likes the idea but also understands the concerns discussed last week. Director Thayer stated there would be three different tags....small, large & refuse size tags and would cost the same price but he still needs to discuss the switch to tags with suppliers. To be discussed with the BOS further next week. Single Stream Recycling (SSR) Contract – Director Thayer reported that NRRA would cost $125 dollars per haul, plus they send the Town a recyclable report as a bonus and the only thing that may change is the surcharge for diesel fuel. Chair Nickerson made a motion to allow Director Thayer to contract with NRRA for SSR at the Transfer Station.  Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. Bid for Huse Bridge – The BOS reviewed the bid and signed it. Director Thayer reported that the only change is to the bridge's width (19-20 feet), to install the railing higher and the project is scheduled to start on Monday. Plummer Bridge – Director Thayer stated the project is almost ready for DOT approval. Hunkins Pond Road, Substantial Completion documents – The BOS signed the documents. Town Beach – Director Thayer stated the pricing that was given by Engineer Fluet and Hiltz Construction is comparable. TA Veloski noted as long as the BOS approves the Change Order. The BOS agreed that is was okay to move forward. Highway Garage's drain tank's registration – The Board signed the DES's registration forms. LRPC – TAC Committee – Selectman Ober swore-in Director Thayer as the Town's Representative and signed the appointment form. Roadside pick-up – Chair Nickerson informed Director Thayer that he has received a lot of compliments regarding the roadside pick-up that has taken place. 














7.0  Old Business








 
  7.1
“Y” Project – The project is scheduled to start on the week of 8/29/11. 







8.0  New Business 

                                                                                                  8.1
Job Description – DPW Director and Town Administrator – The Board has reviewed the job description and made some changes. AA Rollins to make amendments for next week. The BOS will review the TA's job description for next week.    
    
  8.2 NH Retirement System – TA Veloski stated changes have been made and he thought they would see a drastic increase but the NHRS has voted own some of the changes, so there will be a decrease to the Town for its employees over last year. 
  8.3
Letter from Attorney Boldt to Mr. Nemetz – The BOS reviewed the letter regarding the demolition of the house and briefly discussed.   



  8.4
Memo from Town Planner Ward Re: Hermit Lake Road – The Board reviewed the memo regarding the property of James Barry and his proposed building plans/specifications. Selectman Giunta made a motion to approve the building plans, only for the exterior design & type of structure and that the BOS's approval be subject to any and all pertinent planning & zoning requirements and regulations of the Town of Sanbornton and the State of New Hampshire. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 






  8.5 Painting of the Town Hall & Life Safety Building – TA Veloski stated prisoners  would be prepping both buildings for paint in the next couple of weeks. 

   8.6 Audit Company bids – TA Veloski provided the BOS with four bids and they opened them. TA Veloski and Finance Officer McGee to review in detail for recommendations. TA Veloski noted that all of the bids are close in price. 

   8.7 Town owned property at Circle Point – TA Veloski informed the Board that there is a picnic table and raft located on the property. TA Veloski stated the picnic table was placed on the property by someone who is now deceased and he has been in contact with Marine Patrol regarding the raft. TA Veloski noted he would like to double check the rules before making any decisions. To be discussed further. 



    8.8 “Volunteer of the Year” Nominations – Nominations are to be submitted for a Town nominee by September 1st. 







  8.9 Junkyard – Rte #132, Hermit Lake Road – Chair Nickerson stated there is a pine tree on some junk cars, on the right hand side of the road that may be polluting the lake and asked TA Veloski to follow up on the issue. 




    8.10 Budget – The BOS briefly discussed keeping the budget increases to things that could not be controlled, i.e. Health Insurance, fuel prices & State contributions. Tabled for further discussion. 








 
    

9.0 Assessing and Code Enforcement – None at this time.













10.0 Accept cash donations under RSA 31:95(a) – Food Pantry – None at this time.













11.0 Review and Approve Draft Minutes 




            11.1 7/29/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Wednesday, July 29, 2011. Selectman Ober motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of July 29, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Giunta seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 





            11.2 8/04/2011 - Members of the Board reviewed the draft meeting minutes of Thursday, August 4, 2011. Chair Nickerson motioned to approve the draft meeting minutes of July 13, 2011 with corrections. Selectman Ober seconded the motion and the motion passed unanimously. 



            

              






            







12.0 Authorize Payroll & the Accounts Payable Register – The BOS reviewed payroll and a copy was made available for public inspection. 


















13.0  Correspondence  - The BOS reviewed. 




        



  
 





14.0 Town Administrator’s Report  - Under new business.     




                                   









15.0 Selectman's Reports 
 - None at this time. 
















16.0  ADJOURNMENT – The Board of Selectman’s meeting adjourned at 9:21 p.m.















17.0 NEXT MEETING (S) – The Board of Selectman’s next regularly scheduled meeting will be held on Thursday, August 18, 2011 @ 8:00 a.m. at the Town Offices. 

Respectfully submitted, 

April C. Rollins, 

BOS Recording Secretary 

8/10/2011

                                                                          BOS Approved Minutes


